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BEFORE THE ILLINOIS POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

IN THE MATTER OF:

Petition of Midwest
Generation for an Adjusted
Standard from 845.740 (a)
and a Finding of

AS 2021-003

(Adjusted Standard)

)
)
)
)
Inapplicability of Part 845 )
)

(Waukegan Station)

PROCEEDINGS
BEFORE THE ILLINOIS POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD
TAKEN AT: Waukegan City Hall
LOCATED AT: 100 North MLK, Jr Avenue
Waukegan, Illinois

February 13, 2024

9:15 a.m. to 4:55 p.m.

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

BEFORE :

Hearing Officer - Brad Halloran

Vanessa Horton - Legal Advisor for the IPCB
Essence Brown - Technical Unit, IPCB
Jennifer Van Wie - Board Member, IPCB

Magna Legal Services
866-624-6221
www.MagnalLS.com
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APPEARANCES:
MS. GENEVIEVE J. ESSIG and
MS. KRISTEN LAUGHRIDGE GALE
NIJMAN FRANZETTI, LLP
10 South LaSalle Street, Suite 3400
Chicago, Illinois 60603
(312) 251-5250
ge@nijmanfranzetti.com

kg@nijmanfranzetti.com

Appeared on behalf of Midwest Generation,
LLC.

MR. CHARLES W. GUNNARSON and

MS. REBECCA YUHT WAH STRAUSS

1021 North Grand Avenue East

PO Box 19276

Springfield, Illinois 62794

(217) 557-1451

charles.gunnarson@illinois.gov

rebecca.strauss@illinois.gov

Appeared on behalf of Illinois EPA.
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I N D E X
Opening statements - Ms. Gale Page 6
Opening Statements - Mr. Gunnarson Page 14
Public Comments - Page 144
WITNESS DX CX RDX RCX EXAM
Christopher Lux 16 277 - - - - - -
Sharene Shealey 29 72 74 76 --
Douglas G. Dorgan, Jr. 78 245 251 252 253
Cont'd 233 256

Lynn Dunaway

Lauren Hunt

Darin LeCrone

262 272 278 - - - -

282 291 -- - - - -

296 314 318 321 --
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EX HIDBTITS
MIDWEST GEN FOR IDENTIFICATION IN EVIDENCE
No. 42 299 304
No. 43 117 324
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PR OCUEZEUDTING S
(Time Noted: 9:09 a.m.)

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: We are on
the record. Good morning, everyone. We
appreciate you being here. My name is Bradley
Halloran. I am the hearing officer with the
T1llinois Pollution Control Board. I am also
assigned to this matter.

The Adjusted Standard 21-3. I am
reading from the October 5, 2023 order. It's in
the matter of petition Midwest Generation, LLC,
for an adjusted standard from 35 TIllinois
Administrative Code 845.740(a) and finding of
inapplicability of 35 Illinois Administrative
Code 845.

What we are doing today here is I don't
make the ultimate decision. That's up to the
Board members; and while I am at it, I am
privileged to have member Jennifer Van Wie, to
my left and I have staff attorney Vanessa
Horton, and Essence Brown from our Technical
Unit.

In any event, what I do is take the

transcript, the record, I give it to the Board.
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They take a look at that, the post hearing
transcripts, the post hearing briefs, and any
public comments render their decision.

Today 1s February 13, 2023. (Sic.)
It's approximately 9:09 a.m., and I think
Midwest, Ms. Gale, could you introduce your
group and then we will go over to the Agency and
they can introduce themselves and then you can
do your opening.

MS. GALE: Sounds good.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.

MS. GALE: Yep. My name is Kristen
Gale. I am here with my co-counsel Genevieve
Essig; and we are on behalf of Midwestern
Generation, LLC.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank vyou,
Ms. Gale. Mr. Gunnarson?

MR. GUNNARSON: Mr. Halloran, my name
is Charles Gunnarson. I am here with my
co-counsel Rebecca Strauss. We are here on
behalf of TIllinois EPA.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you so
much . Ms. Gale, do you want to give an opening?

MS. GALE: I do. Thank you. This
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matter is about the application of the
definition of a CCR surface impoundment which 1is
defined in the TIllinois Environmental Protection
Act as: A natural topographic depression,
man-made excavation or diked area which is
designed to hold an accumulation of CCR and
ligquids and the unit treats, stores, or disposes
of CCR.

If an area does not qualify for each of
the three distinct parts of the definition, it's
not a CCR surface impoundment. Here, we are
talking about the grassy field which is an area
located west of the west pond at the Midwest
Generation Waukegan Station.

Midwest Generation will demonstrate
that the grassy field does not fall within the
definition of a CCR surface impoundment because
it does not meet the second part of the
definition. It is not and never was designed to
hold an accumulation of CCR and liqgquids.

The area that 1s now the grassy field
was part of the large slag field made by the
station decades ago which was an acceptable

practice at that time. Midwest Generation will
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present Tom Dehlin, a professional engineer with
Sargent & Lundy, who will demonstrate that for
management of the CCR in the slag field, the
station promoted drainage of the liquid water
with the intent to remove the water from the
slag field as efficiently as possible. The
opposite of holding an accumulation of liquid.

Mr. Dehlin will also show that at some
point in the early 1970s the station separated
the grassy field area from its CCR management
and limited the CCR management to the eastern
two-thirds of the area south of the station,
which i1is now where the west and east ponds are
located.

After the station separated the grassy
field from the eastern two-thirds of the area,
the grassy field did not receive CCR but was
graded and seeded, hence its name.

It's important to note that the Board
will hear that the term "old pond" is not in any
ITllinois EPA permitting records for the Waukegan
Station. In fact, the Agency created that term.

It is also important to note that the

subjects -- excuse me. It is also important to
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note the subjects that are not a part of
consideration of whether the grassy field is a
CCR surface impoundment.

How the CCR liguid is sent to an area
is not the part of the definition of the CCR
surface impoundment. Additionally, the
condition of the groundwater around the area or
whether there is contamination present is not
relevant to consideration of whether it's a CCR
surface impoundment.

Fundamentally, the grassy field is an
area of CCR fill from historic operations at the
station and does not fall within the definition
of CCR surface impoundment.

Now, Jjust because it is not a CCR
surface impoundment does not mean that nothing
will be done with it. Right now, there is a
USEPA proposed regulation that addresses areas
just like the grassy field. The USEPA calls the
areas CCR management units or CCRMUs. And there
is no doubt that this grassy field falls within
that definition.

In fact, USEPA used the Waukegan

Station as one of its main examples of the
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presence of CCRMUs in the United States. The
USEPA has set a deadline to finalize the rule by
April 2024 and unlike other proposed
regulations, there 1is little doubt that this
rule will be finalized.

The deadline was established in part on
a —-- based upon a Federal consent decree. When
USEPA finalizes the CCRMU rule and 1f the Board
finds that the grassy field is somehow a CCR
surface impoundment, then, as will be explained
today, Midwest Generation will be in a legal
quagmire, attempting to comply with two distinct
and potentially inconsistent rules.

Even if in the unlikely event the
Federal CCRMU -- excuse me.

Even if in the unlikely event the
Federal CCRMU rule is not finalized, Illinois
EPA has other programs to conduct corrective
actions in areas that have historic industrial
uses like the grassy field.

One of the most effective 1is the
IT1llinois Site Remediation Program; otherwise
known as the SRP program.

Midwest Generation will present Doug
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Dorgan, a professional geologist with Weaver
Consultants, who has decades of experience
working with Tllinois EPA SRP program to conduct
corrective actions to remove and eliminate
potential risks posed by environmental
conditions at industrial properties.

Mr. Dorgan just recently testified as
an expert in front of the Board in another
matter, Sierra Club versus Midwest Generation,
PCB13-15. For that matter, which you will hear
about today, Mr. Dorgan analyzed the groundwater
conditions at the Waukegan Station and found
that the groundwater posed little to no risk to
human health or the surrounding environment.

Even in the absence of the off-site
risks, Mr. Dorgan recommended that Midwest
Generation install an engineered cap over the
grassy field to eliminate infiltration from
precipitation.

He will testify that an engineered cap
is an accepted and effective tool to manage
areas such as the grassy field and practically
eliminates the risks to human health and the

environment.
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You will also hear Mr. Dorgan state
that while he recommends Midwest Generation
install an engineered cap, he does not recommend
Midwest Gen do it alone. Instead, he recommends
that Midwest Generation get Illinois EPA's
agreement before taking any action.

You will also hear from Ms. Sharene
Shealey, Midwest Generation's Environmental
director that Midwest Generation has approached
Illinois EPA multiple times to address the
grassy field and Midwest Generation's approaches
have been declined.

There is a path to manage the grassy
field that is technically feasible, economically
reasonable, and consistent with its proper
classification. But that path is not by
shoehorning the grassy field into a CCR surface
impoundment definition.

Instead, we ask that the Board grant
Midwest Generation's proposed adjusted standard
and find that the grass field is not a CCR
surface impoundment as that term is defined in
the Act.

Continue conducting the groundwater
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monitoring that is being conducted and has been
conducted for over a decade. And in the event
that the Federal proposed rule for CCRMUs are
not passed by April 2025 or 12 months after the
Board's final order in the Sierra Club matter,
coordinate with Tllinois EPA to discuss
installing an engineered cap over the grassy
field or taking other appropriate actions as
deemed necessary, taking into consideration the
status of the Federal CCR management rule, as
well as the Board's own rule in the subdocket
PCB20-19 (a) . Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank vyou,
Ms. Gale. Before Mr. Gunnarson starts, I should
have said this earlier but there has been some
interest in as far as recording this and it's my
understanding the City 1s recording now and
that's fine under our Rules 101.606 as long as
it doesn't interfere with the hearing.

However, a witness cannot be compelled
to if in fact the recording is on and that not
only goes for the City's recording, anybody in
the audience, they got to turn their recording

devices, phones off, photographs, while the
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witness testifies if he or she chooses not to be
recorded.

So with that said, thank you.

Mr. Gunnarson.

MR. GUNNARSON: Thank you, Mr. Hearing
Officer. As noted earlier, Mr. Hearing Officer,
Counsel, my name 1is Charles Gunnarson, with my
co-counsel Rebecca Strauss. We are here on
behalf of TITllinois Environmental Protection
Agency and this adjusted standard proceeding
today.

Pursuant to the Illinois Pollution
Control Board's rules, the Illinois EPA must
provide the Board with its recommendation on the
requested relief of any adjusted standard
petition to the Board for considering or when
rendering 1its decision.

The TITllinois EPA has recommended in
this matter that the relief requested by
petitioners be denied. Basically that the
requirements of the Part 845 with the Board's
rules not be applied to the area referenced as
the grassy field at the Waukegan Station site.

Technical staff from the Illinois EPA
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is available for questioning today regarding the
Agency's recommendation on this matter. Thank
you.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank vyou,
Mr. Gunnarson. Ms. Gale, first witness?

MS. GALE: Yes. We call
Mr. Christopher Lux.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: And,

Mr. Lux? You are okay with the recording?

MR. LUX: I would rather not. I am not
okay with it.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. All
right. Let's pause here for a minute. I am
going to have to ask the City to turn off
their -- and I would ask the people in the
audience to turn off their recording devices, 1if
they are on.

Thank you. All right. If you can
raise your right hand and Paula will swear you
in, please.

(Witness sworn.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.

You may have a seat.
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CHRISTOPHER LUX,
witness herein, called by Midwest Generation,
having been first duly sworn, was examined and
testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MS. ESSIG:

Q. Good morning. Could you please state
your name for the record?

A. My name is Christopher Lux.

Q. Mr. Lux, 1f you could open the binder
in front of you to Exhibit 1 of the Midwest
Generation's petition entitled Affidavit of
Christopher Lux, dated May 10, 2021. Thank you.

Do you recognize this document?

A. I do.

Q. Is this document an accurate copy of
the affidavit you signed on May 10, 20217

A. It appears to be.

Q. But it's been two years, right? So
there may be some updates and changes?

A. That 1is correct.

Q. So what 1is your current place of
employment?

A. Midwest Generation Waukegan Station.
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Q. And where is the Waukegan Station
located?

A. 401 East Greenwood Avenue, Waukegan
Avenue. Right here on the lakefront.

Q. And how long have you worked at
Waukegan Station?

A. Approximately 32 years.

Q. And what position do you currently hold
at the station?

A. I am currently the Operations and
Maintenance Manager at Waukegan Station.

Q. What are your duties as Operations and
Maintenance Manager at the station?

A. Well, T have overall responsibility to

my plant manager, but I have overall site
responsibility of Waukegan Station both for the
remaining operations of the power-generating
units there as well as the maintenance of the
site and those units.

Q. Do your duties as Operations and
Maintenance Manager include an understanding of
past as well as current operations of the CCR
surface impoundments at the station?

A. They do.
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0. For about how far back?

A. I have been involved with the CCR
impoundments almost 30 years.

0. Sir, you don't need to have the
microphone in front of you by the way 1if it's
easier.

So what is the nature of Waukegan
Station's operations?

A. Well, currently, we are a
power—-generating station. We have jet-driven
turbines and generators that generate power.

Q. And approximately how old is the
station overall?

A. A hundred years old.

Q. And how would you describe the area
around the station?

A. It's mostly an industrial area. I
mean, there has been a lot of changes over the
time; but, generally speaking, it's an
industrial area.

Q. About how long has it been of this
character, industrial?

A. Since the beginning, 1920s.

Q. What entity currently operates the
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Waukegan Station?
A. I'm not sure I know what you mean.
0. So in this matter, you know, Midwest

Generation is a party to this matter, so, if
anyone wanted to know, that 1is the current
operator?

A. Yes. That's correct. Midwest
Generation is the operator of the station.

Q. When did Midwest Generation begin
operating the station?

A. It was around late 1999, early 2000.

0. And what kind of fuel did the station
use to generate electricity when it was
originally built?

A. Generally coal was the fuel.

Q. And does the station still use coal to

generate electricity?

A. No. We no longer use coal.

Q. And when did they stop using coal?

A. We retired the last two coal units in I
believe it was June of 2021 -- 2022, excuse me.

Q. Okay. How does the station generate

power now?

A. We have what's called peaking units
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that are run with No. 1 diesel fuel.

Q. Are you aware of any future plans with
respect to the generation of electricity at the
station?

A. I know there are outlooks for
benefit -- or for battery storage on the site
that would also provide generating power to the
grid as necessary.

Q. When the station was operating as a
coal-fired electric generation station, it
created ash, correct?

A. Correct.

Q. And now that's also called coal
combustion residuals or CCR?

A. That's correct.

Q. What types of coal ash were generated
by the station?

A. So I am familiar with two types of coal
ash. You have fly ash which is your lighter
particles that generally burn off and are
collected by our precipitators.

And then you have what I call bottom
ash which is larger materials that don't burn

off. They'll end up in the bottom of the boiler




Electronic Filing: Received, Clerk's Office 06/27/2024

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 21
in the slag tanks.
Q. And how was the bottom ash collected
and handled?
A. So once 1it's collected in the slag

tanks, it was sluiced out in piping to the said
ash ponds.

0. If we could pull up this -- Or what are
those -- What do you call those ponds where they
sluiced the bottom ash?

A. The common name is the east and west
ash ponds.

Q. Okay. If you could turn to the map
that's the next page after that affidavit there,
we are going to try to pull it up on the screen
SO everyone can see. For the record, this is
Figure 4 of the Weaver expert report that was
Exhibit 37 of Midwest Generation's petition.

Mr. Doug Dorgan will be discussing this map
further later in the hearing.
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.

BY MS. ESSIG:

Q. Mr. Lux, what does this map show?
A. Generally the property of Waukegan
Station.
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Q. Of any particular time frame?

A. It looks 1like it's rather relatively
recent. I would say within the last 5 to
10 years.

0. You mentioned the east and the west
ponds. Where are these ponds located on this
map?

A. They are the purple-colored areas near
the bottom of the map. One is the east and one
is the west.

0. What was the function and operation of

these ponds with respect to the station's CCR?
A. So the bottom ash would get collected

in those ponds and stored there, eventually

decanted, and we had a vendor who would come in

and remove the bottom ash for beneficial reuse.

Q. What was -- What happened to the water
that -- after it went into the ponds?
A. So the water was recycled and reused

for continued sluicing if more bottom ash was
needed.

Q. So just to clarify, once the -- after
the CCR was in the ponds, what happened to 1t?

Did it stay there indefinitely?
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A. No. Generally, it would be about a
vear and then the pond would be full enough
where we would take one of the two ponds out of
service, drain it, decant it, while the other
one was 1in operation; and that's the time we
would hire a vendor to come in and dredge and/or
clean out the out-of-service pond.

Q. What happened to the CCR after 1t was
taken from the station?

A. As I know it, the vendor was using it
for beneficial reuse.

Q. Were the east pond and west pond

operated under any permits?

A. Yes.

Q. What kinds of permits?

A. I believe our NPD -- NPDES permit.
Q. And are the east pond and west pond

currently operating in any manner?
A. The west pond is not. The east pond is

still operating under the NPDES permit.

Q. And what's it being used for?
A. Wastewater basically.
Q. And just to clarify, what do you mean

by wastewater?
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A. Stormwater runoff in the area.
Q. And i1is any CCR sluiced to those ponds?
A. No.
Q. Does the station have any CCR surface

impoundments other than the east pond and the
west pond?

A. Not to my knowledge.

Q. Looking at the map again, could you
describe the area of the station located

immediately west of the west pond?

A. It's a slightly sloped grassy area.

Q. And approximately what size 1is the
area?

A. Approximately ten acres.

Q. I am going to ask you to turn to Tab 17
in the binder now. You'll see 1t has two

photographs which were attached to Midwest
Generation's petition as Exhibit 17. Do you
recognize these photographs?

A. I do.

0. And are you familiar with what's
depicted in the photographs?

A. I am.

Q. And who took the photographs?
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A I did.

Q. About when did you take the
photographs?

A. I think it was about five years ago,
four years ago, somewhere in there. I don't
remember exactly.

Q. And to your knowledge, did the
photographs as represented here fairly and
accurately show what 1is depicted in the
photographs at the time you took them?

A. Yes.

Q. And what did the photographs show?

A. Well, this particular photograph beyond
the pond in the foreground is the grassy area.

Q. If you could advance to the next photo.
And what does this photograph show?

A. This i1is a closer-up view of the grassy
area looking to the south.

Q. So does Midwest Generation currently
use the grassy field in any way?

A. Not really. There is a path around it
for security to view the fence line perimeter
for security purposes but other than that, it's

not really used for anything.
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Q. And has Midwest Generation used the
grassy field -- What has Midwest Generation used
the grassy field for in the past?

A. I recall we used it as a helicopter
landing area at one time for equipment
preparation for installation purposes.

Q. Has Midwest Generation ever directed

CCR or liquid to the grassy field including as a
part of any sluicing activities?

A. Not to my knowledge, no.

Q. Has Midwest Generation ever used the
grassy field to accumulate water or other types
of liquid?

A. No.

Q. Did Midwest Generation design the
grassy field to receive or accumulate CCR or
water or other liguid?

A. No.

Q. Is the grassy field a part of the
station's ash management system in any way?

A. No.

Q. Since you began working at the station,
has CCR been sluiced to the grassy field?

A. No.
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0. And since you have been working at the
station, what has the area west of the west pond
looked like?

A. As the pictures depict, a grassy area.

MS. ESSIG: Thank you. I have nothing

further.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank vyou,
Ms. Essig. Mr. Gunnarson, do you have any
cCross?

MR. GUNNARSON: Yes. Just a quick one
or two.

CROSS-EXAMINATION
BY MR. GUNNARSON:
0. Mr. Lux, you said you worked at the

station approximately 32 years; 1is that correct?

A. That's correct.

Q. Okay. So approximately 1992, sir?

A. That's correct.

Q. That's the year I started my job, too,
so 1t rang a bell with me. Just to be clear,

you have never seen the grassy field in any
state other than what's depicted in these
photos; 1s that correct?

A That's correct.
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Q. Okay. And when you started at the
station in 1992, do you recollect that the
grassy field area had the same general
appearance as it does in the photos?

A. Yes, it did.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank vyou,
Mr. Gunnarson. Ms. Essig, do you have any
redirect?

MS. ESSIG: No nothing further.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank vyou,
Mr. Lux. You may step aside.

THE WITNESS: Thank you.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.

You may call your second witness.

MS. GALE: Yes. We call Ms. Sharene
Shealey.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Good
morning, Ms. Shealey. I am not sure if you were

here earlier about the recording.

MS. SHEALEY: No, please.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You do not
want the recording? We will keep the recording
off and everybody out there in the audience, no

recording, please. Thank you. If you can raise
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your right hand and Paula will swear you in.

(Witness sworn.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN:
proceed.
MS. GALE: Oh, thank you.

SHARENE SHEALEY,

You may

witness herein, called by Midwest Generation,

having been first duly sworn, was examined and

testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MS. GALE:

Q. Good morning.

A. Good morning.

Q. Can you please give us your full name?

A. Sharene Shealey, S-H-A-R-E-N-E,
S-H-E-A-L-E-Y.

Q. And, Ms. Shealey, what is your title?

A. Director, Environmental.

Q. For whom? I'm sorry.

A. Or Environmental Director.

Q. I'm sorry. For whom?

A. Midwest Generation, LLC.

Q. And how long have you been with Midwest

Generation, LLC, approximately?
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A. I think it's nine years. Yes. About
nine years.
Q. And as the Environmental Director, what

do you do?

A. I support operations -- the plant
operations -- the Midwest Generation plant
operations for environmental compliance,
permitting, regulatory interpretations, and any
other environmental issues they may have.

Q. And you said environmental compliance.
Does that include CCR surface impoundments?

A. Absolutely.

Q. And so what -- Related to CCR surface
impoundments, what are your environmental
compliance responsibilities?

A. So as a team, groundwater monitoring,
certifications for -- certifications necessary,
permit application, Just continued compliance
activities ensuring inspections are done.

Q. And that's for following the current
rules, right?

A. Correct.

Q. So what other responsibilities re CCR

surface impoundment or CCR for that matter in
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addition to the current rules do you do?

A. I look at -- I monitor future
regulations as they might apply to any of the
Midwest Gen plants.

Q. So pending regulations that are issued
by regulatory agencies?

A. Yes.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Is that mic
on?

THE WITNESS: It doesn't feel 1like it
is.

MS. GALE: We are still not being
recorded, right?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: No. We are
not recording. That's my understanding. Sorry.
BY MS. GALE:

Q. Okay. And, again, as part of your
environmental compliance responsibilities, does
that include familiarity with this petition?

A. Absolutely.

Q. And for the record, just please
describe your educational background, please?

A. I have a BS in chemical engineering

from Howard University and an MS in chemical
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engineering from Carnegie Mellon University.
Q. Ms. Shealey, are you familiar with the

Waukegan Generating Station?

A, Yes, I am.

Q. Have you visited the station?

A. Yes.

Q. And what are its current operations?
A. They have o0oil fired peaking units that

generate electricity.

0. And historically what did the station
do?

A. Generate electricity with coal fired
units.

Q. And approximately when did the station

first start operating?

A. In the 1920s. 1920 or 1923, I think.

Q. And you said that historically it
burned coal. When did it cease burning coal?

A. In the second or third quarter of 2022.

Q. And what are the future plans for the

Waukegan Station?
A. Battery storage projects or a battery
storage project.

Q. And what i1s a battery storage project
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then generally speaking?
A. Batteries are ways to help promote less
fuel burning to generate electricity. They

store electricity off the grid when there 1is
excess electricity to use for times when there
is not. They are a good compliment for
renewables.

Q. And how would you describe the area
around the Waukegan Station?

A. Industrial.

Q. And, generally speaking, so we will
sort of give an example, what, to your

recollection, is to the south of the station?

A. South. Give me a second.

Q. Do you need a map?

A. No. I have it. It's in my head.
Wastewater treatment plant. A municipal -- I

think it's the municipal wastewater treatment
plant.

Q. And to your recollection, what is to
the west of the station?

A. A ComEd switchyard but also a former
tannery site, a former general boiler site, and

that's it.
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0. And to the north of the station, to

your recollection, what's up there?

A. A Superfund site called Johns-Manville

Asbestos Superfund Site.

Q. I want to put the same map that we saw

with Mr. Lux on the screen, and it's in your

binder as well as 1A; but I can look on the

screen and we saw Mr. Lux describe -- Well, I
will ask you this, do you recognize this?

A. Absolutely. Yes.

0. Yeah. So what do you see on the south
end? That's in color.

A. The two ash ponds.

Q. And we call them the east ash pond and

the

west ash pond?
A. Yes.

Q. And what specific regulations related

to CCR are these ash ponds regulated under

currently federally?

rule

rule

A. So it's Part 257 of the Federal CCR
that they are regulated under.

Q. And in Illinois, do we have similar
sS?

A. Yep. Part 845 Illinois CCR rule.
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0. And under the Illinois CCR rule, are
there permit requirements?
A. Yes.
Q. What kind?
A. Operating and construction permits and

corrective action which is a basically type of
construction. This permit.

Q. And has Midwest Generation submitted an
operating permit application for the east and
west pond?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you recall approximately when it was

submitted?

A. I absolutely do. October 31, 2021 or
plus or minus two days. I think that was a
Sunday.

0. And has Illinois EPA issued an

operating permit for either the east or west

pond?
A. No.
Q. Similarly, has Midwest Gen submitted a

construction permit application for the east and
west ponds?

A. Yes, we have.
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0. And what was the construction
application for?
A. Closure. Actually, it was for
closure -- It was for closure of one pond and

reuse of the other as a low volume waste pond,
non-CCR pond.

Q. Right. Do you recall when the
construction permit application was submitted to

Illinois EPA?

A. I absolutely do.

Q. What date was that?

A. February 1, 2022 plus or minus two
days. I think that was a Sunday, too.

0. And has Illinois EPA issued a

construction permit for the east pond?

A. No.

Q. Same question about the west pond?
A. No.

Q. As part of your role as Midwest

Generation's environmental director, well, what
websites on Illinois EPA's websites related to
CCR are you aware of?

A. The Agency has -- Well, on the Agency's

website there are several CCR pages. The ones T
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frequent most are public notices and list the
permit applications or other company -- and
there 1is a list of websites on that permit --
companies' websites for permit applications I
think on that same...

Q. Right. So the one, the list of permit
applications that has what on 1t?

A. The applications that the Agency has
received or at least notice of 1it.

Q. Right. Have you re- -- excuse me.
Have you reviewed the list of permit
applications on the Agency's website recently?

A Yes.

0. And what does Illinois EPA's website
about permit applications show as to the status
of any CCR surface impoundment operating
application they received.

MR. GUNNARSON: Mr. Hearing Officer, I
am going to object I don't understand the
relevancy of this question as it relates to the
Waukegan station and the matter we are here on
today.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: You know, I

will allow it. She may answer if she is able.
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Overruled.

THE WITNESS: I think you asked it. It
shows that the permit wasn't issued or even
drafted.

BY MS. GALE:
Q. And that was for operating permit

applications?

A. Yes.

Q. So same question for construction
permit applications. What have you seen?

A. No drafts issued, no permits issued in

the state.
Q. Ms. Shealey, I want to turn in your
binder to Exhibit 28. I'm sorry. That's wrong.

That's right. 28. And we can put it on the

screen.
Do you recognize this?
A. Yes.
Q. What 1is 1t?
A. The invoice we received for the initial

impoundment fees that were required under the
Act.
Q. And who sent the invoice?

A. The Agency.
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And what date was it sent?
It is dated December 16, 2019.
And I think you said the invoice you

was for CCR surface impoundments, 1is

that what you said?

A

Q.
Station,

A,

Q.

Correct.

So on this -- and this was for Waukegan
right?

Yes.

So on this invoice, what -- what is the

Agency invoicing?

A.

They invoiced us for the east pond, the

west pond, and something they described as the

old pond.
Q.
A.
Q.

A.

Well, is this invoice accurate?
Not from my -- No.
Why?

There is no such thing as the old pond.

I just don't --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'm sorry,

Ms. Shealey. Could you speak up? I am having a

hard time. You are trailing off at the end.

Thank you.

THE WITNESS: There is no such thing as
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an old pond.

MS. GALE: Can we go off the record for
a second?
(Whereupon, a discussion was had
off the record.)
HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All right.
We are back on the record, Paula.
BY MS. GALE:

Q. Before you received this invoice from
the Agency, did you -- did the Agency inquire
with you about what CCR surface impoundments
were at Waukegan?

A. No.

Q. When you received this invoice, what
did you think of the term "old pond"?

A. I was probably confused I would guess
this is a long time ago, but I definitely was
not familiar with an old pond at the Waukegan
Station.

Q. Had you heard that term used by the
Waukegan Station before?

A. No. And it is not used today.

Q. And to your knowledge, do any documents

of the Station contain that term?
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A. Not to my knowledge.

Q. And when you received this invoice, did
you know what the Agency was talking about?

A. No, I did not.

Q. I want to go back to the Map 14,
looking at the area west of the west pond, what
is that area called?

A. That's the grassy area and I'm sorry.
Does it say FS area on the map?

Q. Yes. It says —-- We call it the grassy
area here and Mr. Dorgan explained it's also
called the FS area. And is the grassy field
used by the Station?

A. No.

Q. And as far as you know, what does
Midwest Generation use the grassy field for?

A. Nothing.

0. Has Midwest Generation ever directed
CCR ligquid to the grassy field?

A. No.

Q. Are any sluicing activity directed to
the grassy field?

A. None.

0. Has Midwest Generation ever used the
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grassy field to accumulate water or other

liquid?
A. No.
0. Did Midwest Generation design the

grassy field to receive an accumulation of CCR
or liquid?

A. No.

Q. Is the grassy field part of the
Station's ash management system in any way?

A. No. It is not.

Q. So we talked earlier about the
operating permit applications for the east and
west pond. Generally speaking, are you familiar
with some of the requirements for the operating
permit applications?

A. Yes.

Q. Off the top of your head, what type of
information is required?

A. History of construction, location.
There are five location restrictions that have
to be certified. A fugitive dust plan. And
that is off the top -- Oh,
groundwater-monitoring network. That is off the

top of my head 1list.
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Q. What about the CCR that will be placed

in an impoundment? What information is about
that?

A. You have to provide an analysis of CCR
that was to -- that is to be placed, I think is
the language, 1n the surface impoundment.

Q. Similarly what about the waste streams
into the impoundment?

A. And all waste streams, yeah. So those
would be liquid streams in case, yes.

Q. And those waste streams what are they
also called? Are they also called inflows?

A. Yes.

Q. So what do you have to do about
inflows?

A. You have to do an inflow design flood
plan.

Q. Now for the grassy field, can analysis
of CCR that will be placed into the grassy field
be conducted?

A. No.

Q. What about an analysis of the chemical
constituents of all waste streams going into the

CCR surface impoundment?
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A. There are no waste streams going into
the grassy field. We do not use 1it.
Q. How about a fugitive dust plan?
What -- Is that -- Is that possible?
A. I guess everything is possible, but it

would be of little impact. It's a grassy field
so 1t has a grass cover which would suppress any
fugitive dust potential.

Q. And how about the inflow design plan
for the inflow for CCR surface impoundment?

A. That is -- It just doesn't make sense
because 1t's not a CCR surface impoundment.
It's a generally flat area of land.

Q. Well, in any event, if it were found
that the CCR surface impoundment -- Excuse me.
Strike that.

In any event, 1f the grassy field was
found to be CCR surface impoundment,
approximately how much would it cost to prepare
and submit an operating permit application?

A. Probably at least a hundred thousand
dollars, on the order of.

Q. And are you familiar with some of the

requirements for a construction permit
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application?
A, Yes, I am.
Q. And generally speaking, off the top of

your head what types of information is required?

A. Similar to operating permit
applications. In addition, you have to include
your design drawings, your design plans, and
certifications around the design, closure plan,
so on and so forth.

Q. Does information on its construction,
is that required?

A. Yes, 1t is.

Q. And what type of information, if you
recall, that is?

A. Original design documents I believe 1is
the thing that comes to mind. That's the thing
that comes to mind, but the original design.

Q. Right. On those original design
documents are dates?

A. Yes.

Q. And what -- In those original design
documents, what sort of things are described in
there? Like, the materials it's made of?

A. Yes. Depths in construction and
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dimensions in this plan, too. Length and width
and depths so a lot of dimensions, dimensions
and materials of construction and so on.

Q. And for the grassy field, 1is that
information available?

A. No, it 1is not. It was not constructed.

Q. And but in any case, 1f it were found
that the grassy field was a CCR surface
impoundment, approximately how much would it
cost to prepare and submit a construction permit
application?

A. I am not certain, but I think it's
close to double so more like $200,000 so that's
300, right?

Q. Ms. Shealey, earlier you stated that as
part of your role as environmental director, you
monitor updates on pending and -- regulations.

Do you recall that testimony?

A. Yes.

Q. And that includes for CCR regulations,
right?

A. Yes, it does.

Q. And as we discussed there is a Federal

rule for the CCR surface impoundments, right?
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A. Correct.

Q. Are you aware of any proposed Federal
rule for other areas of CCR?

A. Yes.

Q. What is that rule for?

MR. GUNNARSON: Mr. Halloran, I am
going to object to this question again. The
line of question is going beyond what the
purpose of this hearing is for to determine
applicability of Part 845.

THE COURT: Ms. Gale?

MS. GALE: Mr. Hearing Officer, not
only i1is it to determine applicability of Part
845 of Midwest Generation, it also is to
demonstrate how it will be -- how it 1is not
causing harm to the environment, so including a
description of the pending Federal rule and what
requirements -- what will be in the Federal rule
are relevant to this proceeding.

Additionally, i1it's also relevant -- we
think it's relevant to the Board that there is a
real possibility of conflict with a Federal rule
for the State rule.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yeah. I am
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kind of on board with you, Ms. Gale.
Mr. Gunnarson, any...
MR. GUNNARSON: Yes. Basically we are

talking about a rule that doesn't even exist
yet; and so, to me, to bring up this issue right
now, it doesn't even exist at this point. If it
at some point in the future 1t becomes an issue,
that's fine.

But for the purpose of this case we are
talking about Part 845 which we know 1is
applicable right now and that's the discussion
today. We are talking about a rule that we
don't even know 1f it's going to -- what form
it's going to be, if it's even going to be
promulgated. We don't know.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: It is kind
of -- I will let you ask a couple gquestions.

You have already asked a couple so a couple
more.

MS. GALE: I'm sorry. May I respond,
Mr. Hearing Officer?

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'm sorry?

MS. GALE: May I respond, to Mr. --

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Sure.




Electronic Filing: Received, Clerk's Office 06/27/2024

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 49

MS. GALE: Thank you. It does exist.
It's proposed. So it's not 1like it's that
speculative.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: So it does
exist, Mr. Gunnarson.

MR. GUNNARSON: Well, it exists as a
proposed rule. It has no legal effect, right?
So that's my point.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Overruled.
You may continue. Thank you.

MS. GALE: Thank you.

THE WITNESS: I lost the guestion.
Could you please repeat it?

BY MS. GALE:
Q. Yeah. I need to revisit, too. I think
you are aware of the proposed Federal rule for

the areas of CCR?

A, Yes, I am.

Q. And what is that rule for?

A. It is for what they call Legacy CCR
Impoundment and they created -- the Federal EPA

created a new category called CCR Management
Units.

Q. And when the Agency proposes a rule,
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where i1is it proposed?

A. In the Federal register and it has an
associated docket at Illinois.gov.

Q. If you can turn to Exhibit 39 in your
binder. We can put it on the screen. What is
Exhibit 397

A. It is the proposed rule. Hazardous and

Solid Waste Management System Disposal of Coal
Combustion Residuals from Electric Utilities,

Legacy CCR Surface Impoundments.

0. And what is the date?

A. It was published on May 18, 2023.

Q. And have you had a chance to review the
rule?

A. Yes, I have.

Q. Let's turn to Page 32034. If you can
put that on the screen, and we are going to -- I

want you to look at the left-hand column about
halfway down. Do you see a definition for CCR
Management Unit?

A. I do.

Q. What is the proposed definition of a
CCR Management Unit?

A. CCR Management Unit means any area of




Electronic Filing: Received, Clerk's Office 06/27/2024

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 51

land on which any non-containerized accumulation
of CCR is received, placed, or otherwise managed
at any time that is not a CCR unit. This
includes inactive CCR landfills and CCR units
that closed prior to October 17, 2015.

Q. And below that definition, do you see

the definition of CCR unit?

A. Yes.
Q. And I don't need you to read the entire
definition, but what is -- in that definition

the first sentence, what is considered a CCR
unit?

A. A land -- a CCR landfill surface
impoundment.

0. So based on these definitions, what's
your understanding of USEPA's distinction in the
areas?

A. It's not here. Sorry. I am not sure
how to answer your gquestion correctly, but CCR
surface impoundments have an element of design
that CCR Management Units do not and that is
from the use of the word non-containerized.

Q. So they treat them differently?

A. Yes, they do.
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0. All right. I want to go back to
Page 32015. The left-hand column, do you see

the Heading C?

A. Yes.

Q. What is that heading?

A. Examples of CCRMU With Identified SSIs.

Q. Okay. And if you turn to the second --
excuse me. Sorry. Right under there, second

sentence where it says, Through ASD reviews...

A. Uh-huh.

Q. So it's about ten lines down.

A. Uh-huh.

Q. What does EPA say about through ASD

reviews? What did they identify?

A. EPA identified several areas at active
facilities where CCR was managed outside of a
regulated unit and was identified as a source of
one or more Appendix 3 SSIs.

Q. So next sentence, what are they calling
these areas?

A. Oh, I'm sorry. As such, any
groundwater contamination from these potential
CCRMU have not been investigated under existing

Federal CCR regulations.
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Q. Thank you. Let's turn to the next
page, 32016. And do you see on the right-hand
column there is a heading. What does that
heading state?

A. Waukegan Generating Station - Illinois.

Q. And in the first sentence what does
USEPA say with the Waukegan Generating Station?

A. An example of CCR used as fill on site,
is Midwest Generation's Waukegan generating
station in Waukegan, Illinois. There are two
CCR surface impoundments named the east pond --
east ash pond and west ash pond which were used
interchangeably during the facility's
operational history and have a multi-unit

groundwater monitoring system.

Q. Great.
A. Keep going?
0. Nope. And in this -- and you had a

chance to review this section?

A. Uh-huh. Yes. I'm sorry.

Q. And what is USEPA generally stating
about the Waukegan Station?

A. That there are two CCR surface

impoundments, the east pond and the west pond
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and that there is at least one CCRMU at Waukegan

Station.
Q. When you said you are familiar with the
proposed rule, you mentioned a docket. Do vyou

recall that?

A. Yes.

Q. And where do you go to find that
document?

A. Regs.gov, R-E-G-S dot G-0-V, I'm pretty
sure.

0. And what sort of information is on the
USEPA's docket generally speaking?

A. Any information that they would use to
develop their proposal and comments, backup
data, things of that nature.

Q. And did you review the docket?

A. Not in its entirety. I would guess
that the docket has more than a thousand
documents. It has hundreds of documents in it.

I have reviewed specific portions in detail.

Q. So let's flip to Exhibit 26 in your
binder. Are you there?
A. Yeah. I am there. Sorry. Yes.

0. Well, what is Exhibit 26 showing?
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A. It is the -- It's from the docket for
this matter for -- I'm sorry. For the Federal
proposed rule and this specifically is the
potential CCR Management Unit Universe.

Q. And attached -- So we see there on the
first page it says download file underneath.

There is an X, blue X.

A. Oh. I see. Yes. Yes. I do see that.
0. So what does that indicate?
A. That a file was downloaded or that you

can download a file.
Q. And so -- and, well, turning the page,
what would be the file that could be downloaded?
A. It is --
Q. I'm sorry. Turning the page to the

charts that are attached.

A. This is the USEPA's list of potential
CCRMUs.
Q. And looking at the first page towards

the bottom do you see Waukegan on the first

page?
A. I do.
Q. What does 1t say about the Waukegan

Station?
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A. That it has potentially two CCR
Management Units.

Q. And what are they called?

A. O0ld pond and historic field.

Q. And, Ms. Shealey, do you know which is
which?

A. No.

Q. Do you have -- Based upon your

experience and your understanding, do you have a
speculation or thought?

A. I do. I do.

Q. What's that?

MR. GUNNARSON: Your Honor, this calls
for speculation at this point. She doesn't know
what's on there. I mean, this is just a list
that USEPA put together. We don't know where
this information came from.

THE WITNESS: It tells me there.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I'm sorry?
I'm sorry, Ms. Shealey?

THE WITNESS: It tells me where it came
from.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I can't

hear. Ms. Gale, your response?
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MS. GALE: Well, certainly we can
address his concerns about we don't know where
this information came from and I can have
Ms. Shealey describe it.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Yeah.

Mr. Gunnarson?

MR. GUNNARSON: If she can describe if
she has independent knowledge of it, all right.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: All right.
We will see. Continue.

BY MS. GALE:
Q. Yeah. Ms. Shealey, could you please

look at the chart again?

A. Uh-huh.

Q. And do you see Waukegan?

A. Yes.

0. At the bottom, and it's fifth and sixth

line up from the bottom.

A. Uh-huh.

Q. And nine columns over, do you see it
says Sources at the top?

A. It does.

Q. So looking at the Waukegan Station,

what's the source for the old pond?
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A. ANPRM Comments.

Q. Okay. And looking at the second
source, what's the source for the historic f£ill?

A. I1linois EPA documents.

Q. So, again, based upon your
understanding of these comments and documents,
what would be your interpretation of old pond
and historic fill?

A. The historic --

MR. GUNNARSON: Your Honor, again, I am
going to object. I understand it says where 1is
this information sourced from but the guestion
is has the witness actually looked at the
information? I don't know what ANPRM documents
are. I don't know what Illinois EPA documents,
I don't think anybody does based on what's on
this piece of paper.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: I think I
will overrule. I think the Board can weigh it
accordingly to weight. I kind of agree with
Mr. Gunnarson but the Board will take a look at
it and decide. You may proceed.

THE WITNESS: Old pond 1is likely or it

could be the area that 1s underneath the current
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ash ponds.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: If you could
take your hands away from your face, that would
be great. Thanks.

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. The old pond
is the area or could be the area underneath the
current east and west ash ponds and the historic
fill is probably the grassy area or vice versa.
BY MS. GALE:

Q. So based upon Exhibit 39, which is the
proposed rule, and Exhibit 26, which is the
chart, what's your takeaway about the grassy

field as is defined in this rule?

A. It will be regulated by this rule.

0. And so what would it be?

A. A CCR Management Unit.

Q. Thank you. Let's turn to Exhibit 40 in

here. Ms. Shealey, what is Exhibit 40 showing?
A. It's another document from the USEPA's
docket, Summary of Potential Universe Comments
Related TO CCRMU NODA, N-0O-D-A, October 23 --
2023.
Q. To your knowledge, what is a NODA?

A. Notice of Data Availability.
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Q. And what is that used by USEPA for?
A. To make the public aware that there is

additional information placed into the docket.

0. And I think you said what is the date
of this document?

A. October 2023. Oh. It was posted on
November 13, 2023.

0. Sure. And, well, attached to this
document, what is 1it?

A. The table -- another table of potential
CCR Management Units and Legacy Units in a
different form.

Q. And have you had a chance to review
this chart?

A. I have.

Q. I want you to go to -- It's in
alphabetical order, so I want you to go to the
W's which is on Page 20.

A. I am here.

Q. Okay. Ms. Shealey, what do the
headings state?

A. It is the USEPA region, the state, the
plant name, whether a unit is Legacy surface

impoundment or CCR Management Unit, the docket
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document, and the docket ID and commentary.

Q. And you see towards the bottom --
Actually, I take that back.

In the middle thereabouts are four rows
for Waukegan?

A. Correct. Yes. I do see that.

Q. What does USEPA identify for the
Waukegan Station? What type of unit? Legacy
surface impoundment or CCR Management Units?

A. Four CCR Management Units, CCRMUs.

Q. And have you had an opportunity to
delve into the information, the docket
documents, that they cite here?

A. Yes.

Q. And what did you find as related to the

grassy field?

A. It is one of these four identified
units.
Q. And, Ms. Shealey, when is the proposed

rule scheduled to be finalized?

A. I think -- I don't remember the exact
date but it's early May of 2024. USEPA signed a
consent decree that requires that. No longer

than May 2024.




Electronic Filing: Received, Clerk's Office 06/27/2024

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 62

Q. So you said USEPA signed a consent
decree that says they have to finalize. What do
you think of that?

A. That they would finalize this rule and
as anecdotally, they put it out for comment and
the comment period -- I think it was to a 60-day
comment period which was a very -- I can't
remember the exact comment period day, but it
was a very short comment period because they
have to analyze the comments and publish a rule

in a short amount of time.

Q. And you know that because why?
A. I watch it. It's part of my Jjob.
0. And when -- 1if and when the rule 1is

finalized, what would Midwest Generation do with

the grassy field?

A. Comply.

Q. And what does that mean?

A. The rule initially requires
investigation. After investigation, it will

require closure.
Q. So, Ms. Shealey, 1f the grassy field 1is
an Illinois CCR surface impoundment and a

Federal CCRMU, how does that work for Midwest
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Generation? And I'd like you to take your hands

away from your mouth.

A. It actually -- Any -- Again, I think I
said this earlier. Anything is possible but
that is extremely -- Dealing with two sets of

regulations for a single unit that are related
but not the same is a very complicated
compliance task and so double regulations for
the exact same unit would leave us at risk of

noncompliance.

Q. And by risk of noncompliance, does that
mean -- What do you mean by that?

A. For example, CCR -- We -- I don't --
I'm sorry. Sorry. I can't even fathom how we

do it in history of construction for this area.
How we pulled -- We can't pull design documents.
We have none. It just doesn't fit the CCR
surface impoundment scheme.

Q. And what happens if the rules are
inconsistent?

A. We do our best to -- It depends on the
inconsistency, but we do our best to comply with
both. If not, we would have to seek regulatory

relief from either USEPA or Illinois EPA.
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Q. Is that practical?

A. No.

Q. Ms. Shealey, are you familiar with the
ITllinois Site Remediation Program?

A. Yes.

Q. Generally speaking, what do you think
it is?

A. It's for remediating contamination to a

certain level of standards based on what your
end use of that land or waterway or whatever is,
your end use, based on your end use.

0. I believe earlier you mentioned the

tannery site to the west of the Midwest

Generation Station. Do you recall that?
A. Yes.
Q. To your knowledge, what program was the

tannery site in?

A. In the Site Remediation Program.

Q. And as part of that program, what did
the owners of the tannery site ask of Midwest
Generation?

A. To place an environmental land use
control on Midwest Gen property -- Midwest

Generation property.
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0. And do we call those ELUCs?

b

Yes. ELUCs.

Q. ELUC. What is ELUC?

A. It is a deed restriction that depending
on what you are restricting but generally in our
case 1t restricts the groundwater use or in the
case of a tannery as an ELUC, it restricts the
groundwater use in the ELUC area.

0. And in this matter, as it relates to
the grassy field, has Midwest Generation

proposed anything to the Agency?

A. Yes.
Q. What was a proposal?
A. To enter the grassy field into the Site

Remediation Program and come to a conclusion of
its best remediation plan with Agency support
and guidance.

Q. And about how many times has Midwest

Generation proposed it?

A. At least two.
Q. And what was the Agency's response?
A. They -- No. It wasn't an overt no,

more like we are not looking at any of this, so

I don't think that they entertained our offer.




Electronic Filing: Received, Clerk's Office 06/27/2024

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 66

Q. And as part of Midwest Generation's
originally proposed adjusted standard, Midwest
Generation proposed the grassy field was not a
CCR surface impoundment and also what did it
propose to do?

A. Place a fiber cover system on it.

Q. That's the most recent one. We also

proposed to --

A. I don't remember. Enter into the SRP?
Q. Monitor the groundwater?
A. Oh. Yeah. We will monitor groundwater

at Waukegan Station, yes.

Q. And to your recollection do you recall
the approximate annual cost to continue the
groundwater monitoring?

A. My guess 1is it's on the order of
$100,000 per year, 100,000 per year.

Q. That's 1t about. Yeah. And then as
you Jjust said Midwest Generation proposed in
addition to its adjusted standard, do you recall
that? And can we put that on the screen?

Scroll to the I think the fourth page, fourth or
fifth page. It's an underlined section. Keep

going. One more. Two more. There you go. The




Electronic Filing: Received, Clerk's Office 06/27/2024

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Page 67
underlined section.
So what are the additional terms
Midwest Generation 1is proposing?
A. So if the Federal CCR Management Unit

regulation is not passed, that we would
coordinate with the Agency to install either a
cover system for the grassy area or take other
appropriate action as deemed necessary.

Q. I want to turn next to and he is going
to put it on the screen because you don't have
it in front of you Paragraph 51 of the Agency
recommendation. It might take a minute.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Ms. Gale,
what is this again?

MS. GALE: There is the Illinois EPA's
recommendation that they filed on October 31,
2022.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Okay. Thank
you.

BY MS. GALE:

Q. And I want to go to Paragraph 51 which
is on Page 18, and six lines down where it
starts with, To date. To date, the Agency --

There we -- Yep. Six lines down where it says,
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To date the Agency is not aware of any actions
voluntarily initiated by Midwest Generation to
mitigate the releases of contaminants from the
grassy field.

Do you see that there?

A. Yes.

0. What is your reaction to that
statement?

A. We offered at least twice to enter into
the SRP program and the Agency from my
perspective essentially ignored our request.

Q. And, well, as the environmental
director, would you voluntarily initiate an
action without Agency agreement?

A. Never, ever. Never. We -- Midwest Gen
did that and I am living the pains of it to this
day.

Q. Right. So what do you want to do?

What do we want to do?

A. I'm sorry. All we -- We want to solve
the issue. We want to do it in a way that 1is
appropriate, though. We want to remediate the

grassy area but treating it as a CCR surface

impoundment is not appropriate for that piece of
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land because it's never been one. It never will
be one. It is an area that contains ash.

Q. So actually along those lines, I want

to turn to the Board gquestions that we received
last week.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Thank you.

MS. GALE: And, Mr. Hearing Officer, my
intent is to read the Board gquestion to the rule
and ask her to answer it.

HEARING OFFICER HALLORAN: Very well.
BY MS. GALE:

Q. So Board Question No. 1: Is Midwest
Generation aware of any closure activities
conducted on the old pond?

And the first gquestion is: What is

your reaction to old pond?

A. I don't know what it is.

Q. What do you think they are talking
about?

A. The grassy area.

Q. Okay. So assuming we are talking about

the grassy area, are you aware of any closure
activities conducted at the grassy area?

A. Kind of, vyes. I guess it depends on
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your definition of closure activities.
Q. Well, what is your definition?
A. My definition is complete, but to get

to completion of closure you have to basically
characterize the land and so we have
cha